
 

PBC20061210AM2 
 

THE MIRACLE OF CHRISTMAS: 
Savior, God for Us 

 
Matthew 1:21, Luke 1:31, 2:11 

 
December 10, 2006 – Sunday 11:00 AM – Dr. McKinley  

 
[Dr. McKinley, message, THE MIRACLE OF CHRISTMAS: Savior, God for Us] 
 
…where names came from and how we got them. Many people have what would be 
called a family name. How many of you have a name that is a family name? My 
middle name is my father’s name. Maybe you’ve got a family name. A number 
of you would say you would today. We have some juniors, we have some 
thirds, we have some fourths, I’m sure, in the building this morning. And 
many of us have a name that is simply a family name.  
 
Other people have names that ah… for many years we got our names from our 
locality; where we lived, where we came from. Did you know that the name 
Applebee means by the apple tree? And so people who have the last name 
Applebee, used to have ancestors who live by the apple tree. And then 
there’s the name Woods. Where do you think their ancestors lived? 
[laughter] How about West? Do you know where the West’s lived? They always 
lived on the west side. And so some people have a name that is reflective 
of ancestry that lived in a certain locality.  
 
Other people have a name that reflects the occupation of their ancestors. 
Think about these names: Cook, Baker, Farmer, Taylor, Bowman. Got any ideas 
what their ancestors did? And then there are names that reflect personal 
characteristics. People who have the name and their family name is Strong, 
Stout, Longfellow. Just stop and think about what all those things tell you 
about names, about people, and about backgrounds. 
 
But while names can be used to express all of those things, there are names 
that are specifically chosen and applied in order to give expression and 
evidence of someone’s character or of someone’s nature… someone’s character 
or of someone’s nature.  
 
And when God the Father decided to choose a name for God the Son, and when 
He came to live here on planet earth there was uniqueness and distinction, 
specificity and identity in the name of which the Son of God would be 
called. And so the Bible tells us… Matthew chapter 1, verse 21… I invite 
you to join me there this morning as our starting point. It tells us about 
this name that was chosen. Specifically and intentionally, personally and 
purposely, to help us to understand something about the One that we worship 
and the One that we love. 
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Matthew chapter 1 tells us about the day the angel appeared to Joseph who 
was betrothed to his soon to be wife Mary; and how that the angel told him 
what was taking place: that Mary was expecting a child, that this child was 
not a shame, He was a miracle. And as it was, Joseph needed to see and to 
know what God was doing. But God spoke specifically to him in Matthew 1:21 
and says that He said this: 
 
21) She will bear a Son and you will call His name (say it with me) Jesus. 
(Why?) Because He will save people from their sins. 
 
Go from Matthew chapter 1 over to the book of Luke chapter 1. In Luke 
chapter 1 and verse 31 we read here of the same announcement, the same 
declaration that was made to Mary at the time that she found that she was 
expecting. And while, of course, Mary knew first, before Joseph, I do want 
you to hear again what the angel said to Mary. Gabriel appeared to Mary, 
the Bible tells us in Luke 1:26, and then it says in verse 31: 
 
31) And behold, you will conceive in your womb and bear a Son and you will 
call his name (Say it with me) Jesus… Jesus.  
 
That is the name… the earthly name that God the Father chose for His Son 
who was to be born. It was announced by the angels. It was determined by 
the Father in heaven. And it is the most common name by which this One who 
was born in a manger is named… known. His name is Jesus.  
 
Five hundred times we find the name of Jesus mentioned in the Gospels. And 
then if you read through the New Testament, you’ll find that it is there 
909 times as a whole. And, of course, the name of Jesus is a significant 
name because the name in and of itself gives expression to the character 
and to the nature of the One who is born. Do you know what the name Jesus 
means? It simply means this: Jehovah saves. God saves.  
 
Therefore, when He was given the name Jesus His very name was to describe 
His mission and His nature, His character… who He was and what He came to 
do. And therefore, because the Bible tells us that Jesus came to save, we 
call Him Jesus… God Saves… we call Him Savior. 
 
This Christmas we’re studying together the miracle of Christmas. And while 
this is not a study on the names of Christ, it is a study on the power of 
His name and the nature of His name as it relates to us. Last week we 
talked about Immanuel… God with us; and how that one of the great truths of 
Christmas is that God came down from heaven and that God is with us. Today 
we talk about God for us… Savior. Next week we’re going to talk about God 
in us… Lord. When Jesus comes into your life, He becomes your Lord and 
Savior. And then on Christmas Eve we’re going to talk together about God 
through us… the Light of the world and letting our light shine before men 
[Matthew 5:16], “that they may see our good works and glorify our Father in 
heaven.” 
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And while this study is not a study of the names, every name that He bears 
is a blessing that He shares. And today I want you to hear and to 
experience and to embrace with me something of the blessing of Christmas, 
when we pause to consider that Jesus is God for us. 
 
We read Luke 1:31. Turn one more page and let’s pick up our reading in Luke 
chapter 2. Because now we get to the most loved and the most read of all 
the portions of the Scripture, at the time of year, what is most commonly 
known as the Christmas story. And after telling us about the shepherds in 
the fields and the angels that appeared to Him, there was a declaration of 
the angels and that declaration is found in Luke chapter 2, verse 11. And I 
want you to read this declaration out loud with me. We’ve got it on the 
screen. Are you ready? Let’s look up; let’s read it toge… together. 
 
11) For unto you is born this day in the city of David a Savior who is 
Christ the Lord.   
 
For… to… you. God is for you, and because God is for you, there is a Savior 
which is Christ the Lord.  
 
Now what does the title Savior mean? That’s the first thing that I want us 
to ask and to consider this morning. What does the title Savior mean? And 
I’m not just talking about it in the context of church and religion; I’m 
talking about in general. What is the meaning of the term Savior? Well, in 
reality a savior is simply this: it is someone who rescues, someone who 
intervenes, someone who delivers, someone who saves. Someone who rescues, 
intervenes, delivers or saves.  
 
If you’re like me, you were caught up in the story this past week of an 
Oregon family who were stranded in their car during a snowstorm. And, of 
course, we were all thrilled when word began to break in the news this week 
at 1:45 in the afternoon that 30 year old Kati Kim had been spotted from a 
group who… of Oregon State Police officials who were in a rescue 
helicopter. They found Kati in the car. And not only did they find Kati but 
they went on to discover that her daughter, 4 year old Penelope and 7 month 
old Sabine were still alive. It had been an horrific week. They’d been in 
the car, they tried to run the car on and off as long as they could to 
maintain some heat and as long as they had gasoline. And then after that 
they began to even disassemble the car to create a fire. They burned the 
tires, they did everything that they could to try to survive and to stay 
warm. But day after day it seemed that there was no help. They needed a 
savior. And what a joy it was when that mom and those girls were found.  
 
But what a tragedy it was when we learned that the husband James Kim had 
tried to get out and to be a savior for them. That in trying to save his 
family, he lost his life. And instead of a rescue mission for James Kim, 
there was a recovery mission. And we all saw the tragedy unfold and felt 
such a bitterness and a sweetness; the sweetness of the girls being found, 
the bitterness of the husband being lost. And there we saw the need for a 
savior…someone to rescue, someone to intervene, someone to save.  
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Whether it’s a lifeguard on a beach or a fireman who goes into a house 
where people are trapped, or a paramedic who shows up at an intersection 
where someone cannot extricate themselves from an automobile at the scene 
of an accident, a savior is someone who saves. 
 
And therefore when we say Jesus saves, it’s not just a little Christian 
cliché; it is the greatest truth in all the world; that Jesus… the One who 
came from heaven came on a search and rescue mission to save you and to 
save me. He understood this. In the book of Luke chapter 19 and verse 10 he 
declared: 
 
10) The Son of Man has come to seek and to save that which is lost. 
 
So by very nature when we call Him Jesus, we are bestowing on Him the title 
Savior.  
 
But that brings me to a second question this morning and that is not only 
what does the title Savior mean, but why do we need a Savior? Why do we 
need a Savior? Well, there’s a very simple reason. The Bible presents a 
very desperate and helpless condition for all of humanity. The Bible says 
that we have all been affected and we’ve all been infected with a universal 
disease that is called sin. Say that word with me… Sin. Spell that word 
with me S-I-N. What is sin? Just go to the middle letter… “I”. It’s us 
living our lives independent of the God who made us for Himself. It’s us 
choosing to be the masters of our own fate and the captains of our own 
souls. It’s us determining that we can satisfy ourselves apart from God. 
And it is man living a self-driven, self-determined, self-focused, self-
indulged, self-occupied, even a self-righteous life to try to do it without 
God.  
 
The Bible says it all began in the Garden. God made man in His own image. 
Adam and Eve. He made them in order to know Him, love Him and experience 
Him, but because man believed that he could be his own god without God, sin 
entered into the world. And sin has infected and sin has affected… affected 
and sin has ultimately condemned all of mankind. Sin is the opposite of who 
God is and what God is like. God is pure and holy, but man is defiled and 
stained. And the Bible tells us that [Romans 3:23] “All of us have sinned and 
fallen short of the glory of God.” 
 
There are some results of sin. There are some effects of sin that linger 
and endure. One of those is that the Bible tells us that we’ve been 
blinded. We don’t really see life as it is. What we call right, God calls 
wrong. What we call wrong, God says is right. And we live in a world where 
people cannot see and the Bible says that we grope in darkness. We live in 
a darkened world. And that’s one of the reasons that when we sing and talk 
about Christmas and even decorate our houses, we put up lights because 
we’re celebrating the One who is the Light of the world. Jesus is the Light 
who came to enter this darkness and to give us life. 
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Not only does the Bible describe sin as blinding us, but as binding us. 
We’re bound by sin. Because of the bondage of sin we’re not able to do what 
we ought to do or what we even know to do right. The things I want to do 
but I don’t do because I’m a sinner. The things that I know I should do and 
I fail to do… and even though I should be able to live a good, reasonable, 
responsible life, in every venue there’s the potential for either being a 
man who is right and responsible or a man who is wrong and irresponsible. 
And yet every day people make decisions… decisions that don’t make sense, 
decisions that are destructive, decisions that are harmful and you wonder 
why do they do that? Why do they live that… why do they keep following that 
same behavior over and over? It’s because they’re bound in sin. And people 
all around us live in bondage… wealthy people, educated people, successful 
people, and all in-between.  
 
You see because sin binds us. It blinds us; it binds us. The Bible says 
that sin has disconnected us. We live life and we’re disconnected from God. 
It’s almost as though we live life knowing that we should be able to make 
connection with Him, but frustrated because of the fact that we can’t do it 
of our own accord.  
 
You know what it’s like today when you have a cell phone and the battery 
dies or the connection falls off, don’t you?  Nothing worse than “Can you 
hear me now? Can you hear me now? Can you hear me now?” I mean that’s a 
frustrating thing in life. And yet many people live life frustrated because 
they are disconnected from God! And the Bible says we need a Savior because 
of this disconnectedness.  
 
And then the Bible says that we’re condemned… we’re condemned in sin. It 
has brought the condemnation of the law upon us. And God’s standard is 
something that we cannot attain to, and therefore, we are caught in 
condemnation. And while we’re not all as bad as we can be, we’re all as bad 
off as we can be. 
 
Last week I was in Prosper. I had the opportunity to speak at the high 
school… be at the north campus, and while I was in the middle of my 
message, I was talking about how Jesus came to bridge the gap between 
heaven and earth, and I looked up in the sky and I realized… in the sky… up 
in the top of the gym, okay. But when I looked up I noticed that the ball… 
the basketball goal had been folded up into the ceiling. And I simply said, 
just as I was looking there, I said, “You know, it’d be just like right now 
if I said to you, ‘We’re going to have a contest and see who among us can 
slam-dunk in that goal up there.’” Now reminded this isn’t a goal that’s 
down; this is a goal that’s folded up in the ceiling. And the fact of the 
matter is there were many people there that day and many of you here today 
that if we were to have a jumping contest, you could jump a lot higher than 
I can jump. But can I tell you that not any one of us would ever be able to 
jump high enough to reach the goal. And that’s what the Bible tells us sin 
is. Sin has caused us all to be in the same condition. 
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Oh, you may look better than me… I may look better than you, but it really 
doesn’t matter. We’re all as bad off as we can be! We can’t get to the goal 
unless the goal comes down. And Jesus came down from heaven… the perfect 
Son of God… in order to provide for us a way of salvation. Why? Because we 
need to be saved! We can’t do it ourselves! We’re lost! We’re helpless! 
We’re hopeless! And that’s why Jesus stepped into the world. 
 
The Bible says that when the fullness of time had come, God sent forth His 
Son, born of a woman, born under the law to redeem those who were under the 
law so that we might receive the adoption of sons. His name is Jesus. 
 
So what does the title Savior mean? Someone who intervenes, rescues, saves. 
Why do we need a Savior? Because the Bible says something is wrong with all 
of us that we can’t fix, and that we can’t make right by ourselves. So that 
brings me to a third question this morning and that is: Why do we call Him 
Savior? Yes, that’s what His name means but why do we call Him Savior?  
 
Well let me suggest several reasons that we call Him Savior. And every one 
of these is just an affirmation, an echo, a reiteration, a highlight that I 
want to just speak to your heart this morning to say God is for you! What 
are they? 
 
Number one, we call Him Savior because He expressed the Father’s love for 
us through His birth. When Jesus came down from heaven and stepped into 
this earth, He was willing to come and to bridge the gap, that we might 
know God and experience Him in our lives. This is a great truth physically, 
that God became flesh; theologically, that God Himself provided a Savior; 
and then ultimately relationally, that we might know Him.  
 
The whole Christmas story is about a love story. It’s all about a love 
story. About a God who made us and loved us, and loved us even when we were 
not loveable. But the simplest and most often repeated of all the verses in 
the Bible declares it this way [John 3:16]: 

16) For God so loved the world that He gave His only Son that whoever 
believes in Him would not perish but have everlasting life.  

And Jesus came to tell you and to tell me that God is for us. Hear my voice 
today. God loves you. God loves you! I can’t even see all of your faces, 
(and thank God, at least the ones I do are awake.) [laughter] But I want 
you to know today, God loves you. And God sees you and God knows you. And 
Jesus came to declare the love of the Father for you. And it is in His 
coming that He declares that He’s for us. Listen to what Paul echoed in 
Romans chapter 8, verses 31 and 32: 

31) What then shall we say to these things? If God is for us, who can be 
against us? 32) He who did not spare His own Son, but gave Him up for us 
all; how will He not also with Him graciously give us all things?  

I mean, ladies and gentlemen, if God gave us His Son, there’s not anything 
He’s going to hold back! That was the maximum expression… the maximum 
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demonstration of His love! God is for you, and He expressed it in the love 
of the sending of His Son. 

But not only do we say that God is for us and that we call Him Savior 
because He expressed God’s love for us… the Father’s love for us when He 
was born in Bethlehem, but He expressed the Father’s love for us when He 
paid the debt of sin on the cross. He paid a debt of sin on the cross! 

Let me ask you something. Have you ever been out to eat, sitting in a 
restaurant, enjoying a wonderful meal; and unbeknownst to you, someone at 
your table got to the server and slipped them their card and took care of 
the bill? And there comes that time when you’re finishing the meal and you 
realize you’re ending the dinner and it’s time to sort of settle up and 
leave, and you reach over to try to get the bill that you see laying there 
and somebody just says, “Hey, no problem; I got it. I’ve already covered 
it.” You go, “What? No, no, let me pay you, let me help you, let me do 
this!” No, no, no, you don’t understand. I’ve already done it. It’s taken 
care of.” I mean, what a feeling that is! There’s a feeling of gratitude, 
there’s a feeling of humility, I mean… you’re just… you’re just kind of 
surprised by that. But the reality is, is that it’s done! And you’re not 
going to get up and go find the server and say, “Hey, I’m going to go ahead 
and pay again!” No, you’re not going to do that! Why? Because you don’t 
need to pay again! When it’s done, it’s done!  

And that’s what Jesus did on the cross. Listen to what the Bible says 
[Romans 5:8] 

8) That God demonstr… shows His own love for us in that while we were still 
sinners, Christ died for us.  

[2 Corinthians 8:9] 
 
9) For you know the grace of our Lord Jesus Christ, that though He was 
rich, yet for your sake He became poor so that by His poverty you might be 
made rich. 
 
Second Corinthians 5:21: 

21) For our sake He made Him who knew no sin to be sin for us, that we might 
be made the righteousness of God in Him. 

And then… [Romans 6:23]: 

23) The wages of sin is death but the free gift of God is eternal life 
through Jesus Christ our Lord. 

Over and over [tap] again [tap] the Bible says Jesus paid it all! When He 
hung on the cross and when He died, He declared it this way, “It is 
finished!” And my unfinished business and your unfinished business with God 
was all settled when Jesus paid the debt. And when it comes to the issue of 
salvation, I can’t go to God and say, “Hey, let me do my part.” God already 
looks at me and says no, it’s done… it’s done. It’s paid for. And that’s 
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why Jesus is the One who reconciles. He made the full and the final payment 
of our sin. 

It’s reported that when Abraham Lincoln’s body was taken by train to 
Springfield, Illinois that a former slave brought her child to the place 
where the body lay in state. And that, there, as she came up to that casket 
and picked up her little child and said, “Take a long look, honey. That’s 
the man who died to set us free.” 

That’s what Jesus came to do. He died to set you free, to destroy the 
binding power of sin, to release you from the condemnation of the law, to 
make the connection that you can’t make with God, in order to express God’s 
love for you, to take away your blindness, to give you life! That’s why He 
came! And ladies and gentlemen, it is done in Jesus Christ! 

So we’ve… we’ve said that He expressed the Father’s love for us, He paid 
the debt of sin in full. But there’s a third thing that Jesus did, and that 
is that He conquered the power of death for us through His resurrection. 
Jesus not only came and died, He was buried and He rose again! And this is 
the most fundamental, the most distinctive, the most significant of all the 
truths of the Christian faith. It’s not simply that Jesus was a teacher, or 
that Jesus was a martyr, but Jesus is a Savior because He has conquered my 
ultimate enemy and your ultimate enemy. He destroyed the power of death and 
offers us the gift of eternal life! And therefore it is in Christ and 
Christ alone that we have hope of life.  

The writer of Hebrews expresses it this way [Hebrews 2:14]: 

14) Since therefore the children share in flesh and blood, He Himself 
likewise partook of the same things, that through death He might destroy 
the one who has power of the death… over death, that is the devil, 15) And 
deliver all those who through their fear of death were subject lifelong to 
slavery. 

That’s the Gospel! That everything that was a point of condemnation, 
destruction and final defeat for me has been defeated in Jesus Christ. And 
yet, this very thing was prophesied from the Garden of Eden. In Genesis 3, 
verse 15, after Adam and Eve had sinned, the Bible says that God spoke to 
them and said: 

15) There will be One who is born of the seed of woman, and you will pierce 
[tap] his heel, but He [tap] will crush [tap] the head [tap] of the 
serpent[tap].  

Jesus [tap] was the One [tap] prophesied in Genesis. Jesus is the one who 
fulfilled that prophecy and fulfilled salvation for us. Not only when He 
came, not only when He died, but when He rose again. 

Let me ask you today: Where’s Buddha? He’s in a grave. Where’s Mohammad? 
He’s in a grave. Where’s any other great religious leader and teacher in 
history? They’re in a grave! But Jesus Christ is alive! [applause] And 
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because Jesus lives… He has conquered the power of death and that’s why we 
call Him Savior! 

Next, He has established peace with the Father for us. God is for us… He’s 
for us in expressing His love; He’s for us in paying the debt; He’s for us 
in providing life through the resurrection. But Jesus has now accomplished 
peace for us. And I can have peace with God… you can have peace with God. 
And not only with God, I can have peace in life because of Him.  The Bible 
says in Romans 5:1: 

1) Therefore, since we are justified by faith, we have peace with God 
through our Lord Jesus Christ. 

And Jesus has established peace with God for me. That means that I don’t 
have to compete. I don’t have to go through life trying to outdo you or 
anybody else, and I don’t have to go through life trying to live up to some 
high standard that will never be attainable, frustrating myself to try to 
compete with Jesus to get saved. No, Jesus has already taken care of it. 
Jesus is the champion! So I put all my competition down and I just worship 
Him… the one who has accomplished salvation for me. I don’t have to 
compete.  

Let me tell you something else. I don’t have to compare. I don’t have to 
compare my life with you, your life with mine, because ultimately I have 
the peace of knowing that God is for me. He’s not just for a select few; 
He’s for all who call upon the name of the Lord Jesus Christ that they 
might be saved. And therefore, we don’t have to go through life comparing 
ourselves with one another, trying to figure out who’s getting the best 
deal in life because God is for us.  

And you know what else? I don’t have to complain. Why would I complain? God 
is for me, who can be against me! Oh, I may be going through a hard time in 
life. I may not understand everything in life. I may struggle in life 
because I live in a fallen world, but even in the midst of the fallenness 
of this world, I have a faithful Savior whose name is Jesus and I call Him 
Savior and I have peace with God through the Lord Jesus Christ.  

That’s why Paul said in Philippians [Philippians 4:6]: 

6) Don’t be anxious about anything, but in everything by prayer and 
supplication with thanksgiving, let your requests be made known to God and 
the peace of God which surpasses understanding will guard your hearts and 
minds through the Lord Jesus Christ. 

So you see I have peace. I know His love. He has paid the debt of my sin 
through His death, He has conquered the power of death through His 
resurrection. And so that brings me to one other thing that tells me that 
God is for me, and that is that He has prepared a place for us in heaven! 
He’s prepared a place for us in heaven! Here’s what it’s all about. Jesus 
came to earth so that you could go to heaven. That’s it! That’s what 
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Christmas is all about. Jesus came to earth so that you could go to heaven. 
And He came and prepared a place for you. This is what He said in John 14: 

1) “Let not your hearts be troubled; believe in God, believe also in Me. 2) 
In my Father’s house there are many mansions; if it were not so, I would 
have told you. Behold, I go and prepare a place for you that where I am, 
there you may be also.” 

And God is for us in that He has expressed His love, He has paid the debt 
of sin, He has conquered the power of death through the resurrection, He 
has provided peace for us, and He’s prepared a place for us in heaven. No 
wonder we call Him Savior! 

So that brings me to another question. A personal question. What must I do 
to be saved? I mean, if the title Savior means One who rescues, intervenes, 
or saves, and I am, like the rest of the world, in need of a Savior, and 
Jesus is the One who is the Savior, then what must I do to be saved?  

Because I don’t have to do anything to be lost. Did you know that? What do 
you have to do to go to hell? Absolutely nothing. It’s the truth. Because 
the bottom line is, ladies and gentlemen, we are all under the condemnation 
of sin. The question is what do we have to do to be saved? And we are saved 
by doing exactly what Paul and Silas said to the jailor at Philippi. They 
said this [Acts 16:30-31], “Believe on the name of the Lord Jesus Christ and 
you will be saved, and your household.” You believe and you will be saved. 

Now you see the Bible simply says that all it takes for us to be saved is 
to believe on the name of Jesus Christ. What does that word believe mean? 
Well what it means is commitment. It doesn’t just mean acknowledgement. 
Some people want to say yeah, I believe in Jesus. It’s just an 
acknowledgement that there was a Jesus. But when the Bible says believe on 
the name of the Lord Jesus, it means to commit your life to Him. Number 1, 
commit yourself to the reality that you’re a sinner, you’re helpless and 
you need to be saved. Number 2, commit yourself to this truth; that Christ 
has provided salvation for you! 

When you took your place on that pew this morning, you made a commitment. 
It wasn’t just an acknowledgement; it was a commitment. If you just 
acknowledged that there was a pew there that you could sit on, you’d still 
be standing out there this morning. [laughter] But you decided to move from 
acknowledgement to commitment when you decided to sit on that pew and trust 
it to hold you up.  

There has to come a time, a place, a moment in every heart and life where 
we make a commitment of our lives to Christ, where we confess our sin, 
where we embrace who Christ is, and where we receive by faith the gift of 
eternal life.  

There’s going to be a lot of faith expressed over the next few weeks, as we 
gather with family and friends and exchange presents. And when somebody 
looks at you and says this is for you, you’re going to receive that gift 
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and you are going to believe that person… that it is a gift that they have 
gotten and given to you. You’re not expecting that you’re going to open 
that gift and find out they stole it somewhere and that it doesn’t belong 
to you. Right? Nor are you going to open that gift in faith, expecting that 
somehow they’re going to do something awful. Now, I know, we do pranks and 
white elephant gifts and all that kind of thing. But I’m saying basically 
you’re going to believe and you’re going to receive. 

And that’s what every person has to do to be saved. There has to be a 
moment in time where you understand what Christ has done and God says, 
“Here’s the gift.” And you say, “Lord, I understand, I believe, I receive.”  

And let me clarify this: if you reject that gift there is no other way. For 
the Bible says [Acts 4:12], “There is no other name given under heaven among 
men whereby [tap] we [tap] must [tap] be [tap] saved.” Salvation is in 
Christ and Christ alone. And therefore, we call Him Savior and we are saved 
only by calling on His name. 

So, questions, answers, investigation: What does the title Savior mean? Why 
do I need to be saved? Why do we call Him Savior? What must I do to be 
saved? Well, let me ask one more question, and only you can answer this 
question today. I can’t answer this question for you. Nobody in your family 
can answer this question for you. Nobody in this church can answer this 
question for you. You have to answer this question today. What is your 
name? What is your name? 

Oh, I’m not talking about your given name. I’m not talking about the name 
that you are called? I’m talking about today what is the name that reflects 
your nature? Who am I speaking to today? Who are you? If name means 
distinctiveness in identity then every one of us are unique and distinct. 
And my question today is what name is reflective of you? And in particular, 
where do you stand in your relationship to the Savior? 

If I could take a microphone and go up and down the aisles this morning and 
just say, “Tell me your name”, what name would you give me? I mean, if you 
were being just gut-level honest today, not holding anything back, not 
trying to put the spin on anything… if you just got really honest before 
God and said, “here’s my name”, what would it be? Would it be believer, 
follower, witness, doubter, fighter, rebel? Would it be pretender, 
spectator, hypocrite? Would it be hater, liar, fearful? Would your name be 
broken, hurting, failed, defeated? Is your name saved? Is your name lost? 
What is your name today? [Luke 2:11] 

11) For unto us is born this day in the city of David a Savior, who is 
Christ the Lord.” 

God is for you. And whatever your name may be and whatever your life may 
be, I want you to hear me loud and clear today; there’s a miracle in the 
Savior waiting for you. And my prayer today is that you would know and 
experience the power of His name, the One that we call Savior. 
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Would you bow your heads and close your eyes with me this morning?  

Father, I thank You today for the privilege of standing in this place and 
echoing what Your word presents and declares to us concerning Jesus the 
Savior. But Lord, I pray that this moment would be a moment of decision. I 
pray, Lord, that there would be people today who would realize that You can 
change their name, and that You change names through the power of Your 
grace and love, through faith in Jesus Christ. Lord, I just pray for men 
and women and boys and girls who today want to become [music begins] 
believers, followers, witnesses; that You would work in their hearts and 
that You would change them. I thank You for many who bear those names today 
and who live in the joy of knowing Christ as their Savior. But Lord, we 
just give You this time, this moment, and we look to You to be our help, to 
be our strength, to be our victory. And it is in Jesus’ name that we pray. 
Amen. 

I want you to look up with me. As you look up I want to just say to you 
that in a moment we’re going to stand together, we’re going to close the 
service by singing a hymn of invitation and response. Why do we do that? We 
do that in order to respond to you. We are for you! We are for what God is 
doing in your life. And while being in a large room with a lot of people 
could be very intimidating to anyone of us, I want you to know today that 
God is for you and today we are for you and we want to help men, women, 
boys and girls to know Jesus the Savior today.  

And so if you’re here and you’re on the lower floor in the terrace area in 
just a moment when we stand, we’re going to have pastors… ministers of our 
church standing at the head of the aisles here, and we’re here for you. And 
we simply are asking you… single adult, a family, a child, a friend 
bringing a friend… to just step out when we stand and sing… and say today, 
“I’m coming to receive Jesus as my Savior.”  

If you’re in the balcony, you don’t have to come here, but right there 
behind you… if you’re in this lower section of the balcony there are 
ministers standing there. If you’re in the upper section, just below you. 
But they’re there for you, to receive you, to help you. And today we don’t 
want to intimidate you or embarrass you. We just want God to work in your 
life, and for God to do something in your heart today through the power of 
Jesus Christ.  

Others of you know Christ. You have trusted Him. But you’ve never followed 
Him as these did earlier in believer’s baptism. Baptism takes on the name… 
the identity of Christ. It says, “I’m a Christ follower.” And the first 
step of the Christian life is to follow Christ in baptism. And so I’m going 
to ask you if you’ve trusted Christ, but never been baptized, to come and 
to present yourself as a candidate for baptism. We’re going to baptize even 
on Christmas Eve. And we would love to have the opportunity to celebrate 
with you as you say, “Lord, my life is a gift that I bring back to You.” 

Some of you may want to become a part of the Prestonwood fellowship. Maybe 
you want to know how do I do that? What do I need to do? Simply come and 
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speak with one of these ministers and we’ll take a moment to answer 
questions and give you information about how to get involved here.  

Could I tell you that we want you to be with us and for us, making a 
difference for Christ? We’re thankful that we can minister to you. But it’s 
not enough to just come and be here and hang out. Get connected! Become a 
part and help us to make a difference for the Savior. 

So without any further word, but just a prayer and a song and with faith, I 
ask that we stand together and that we respond together to this moment of 
decision. Please don’t delay it. Please don’t put it off. You be the first 
to come. You may be one and only one. You may be one of many who will come, 
but come right now. Follow Christ and say, “Lord, I am Yours. Here’s my 
life.” We’re waiting to receive you.  

 

  

 
 


